

# Campus News

Wednesday, January 16, 1974

## SBI PROJECT

The new Small Business Institute program is starting up to offer in-depth counseling to 10 businesses in the Manchester-Merrimack Valley area. Any students interested in working on this vital project are asked to contact the coordinator, Professor Irving E. Rothman, Frost 50, immediately.

# TENNIS TRIALS

There will be a meeting for tennis team applicants next Wednesday, January 23 at 12:00 in Advisor Irving Rothman's office, Frost 50. Those who have attended trials previously and newcomers are all welcome. Advisor Rothman states: "There is no disvimination on the basis of race, religion sex -- only on ability. P. S. We take lefties also!"

#### ALL STAR GAME

The New Hampshire Lung Association is sponsoring a professional basketball game to be played by pro sports stars in baseball and football! The roster of stars will include: Boston Red Sox - Carleton Fiske, Bill Lee. Patriots - Jim Cheyunski, John Hannah. Halver Hagen - Buffalo Bills, and others.

Pitted against the pros will be a Faculty All Star team from the Manchester school system, and a girls' league team. The games will be played at the Central High School gym. Admission is only \$1.00 with the proceeds going to the New Hampshire Lung Association and the Central High Athletic Association. Tickets will be available only at the door. The date of this great entertainment is Thursday, January 17, and the time is 7 p.m.

#### FSA MEETS

There will be a meeting of members of the ture Secretaries Association on Wednesday, January 16 at 12:15, Frost 61. Please attend this meeting, as there will be a discussion of events to be held during this semester.

# WOMEN'S BASKETBALL

Practice will be held today at 4 p.m. in the gym. The women will host New England College on Thursday, January 17 at 4 p.m.

HAPPY NEW YEAR!

Haven't seen most of you since 1974 began, so our Happy New Year wish is still timely. We received greetings for all of you (too late for the last Campus News before vacation) from Registrar and Mrs. Walter Zimmermann and from Assistant Professor Norton Phelps, wishing everyone a healthy and happy 1974.

For those of you who are new on campus, this was the second holiday season during which members of the NHC community extended greetings through the <u>Campus News</u> instead of sending cards. They contributed their stamp and card funds to the H. A. B. Shapiro Memorial Library to be used for books, magazines, etc. for the benefit of all. Librarian Bea Jordan extends the sincere thanks of the library staff to those contributors who donated approximately \$100 this holiday season.

# "THE MULLA RIDES AGAIN

Last December many theater goers were entertained at NHC by the Threeater company's production of "The Adventures of the Incomparable Mulla Nasrudin." This play was a collection of folktales based on the legend of Mulla Nasrudin, a hero from Persia who was both a mystic and a clown. This year's production, "The Mulla Rides Again," will be equally comic and entertaining. The play will be held at 8 p.m. on Thursday, Jan. 17.

"PLAY MISTY FOR ME"
The film "Play Misty For Me" will be shown
tonight at 8 p.m. in the Little Theater.

#### SMOKING OR NO SMOKING

Because the question of allowing smoking in the classrooms was raised in College Council, a committee was set up to make a recommendation on the matter. Since most people are unaware of the effects of smoking on nonsmokers, the committee felt that it should attempt to make the NHC community aware of them. Therefore, several articles will appear in the Campus News in order to explain the effects. Following the publication of these articles - after people have had time to make up their minds - a poll will be taken; the committee's recommendation will be based on the results of the poll. The remainder of this article is the first of the series detailing the effects of smoking on non-smokers:

In his 1972 report, the Surgeon General said, "smoking is causing acute irritation and taxing hearts and lungs of non-smokers by loading the air in smoke-filled rooms with carbon monoxide, the deadly poison found in auto exhaust." The American Medical Association estimates that at least 34 million Americans have respiratory conditions that are made worse - sometimes dangerously so - by tobacco fumes. In one recent year, according to the Census Bureau, 7 billion cigars and 573 billion cigarettes were "combusted" into the air, which adds up to approximately 1 billion pounds of burning tobacco. One New York City allergist and internist suggests that, because of this, tobacco might qualify as a major pollutant. Again referring to the Surgeon General's 1972 report, there is cited a Swedish study that found the stillbirths and deaths of infants up to the age of 1 year, were 60% higher for offspring of smokers compared to non-smokers. Also cited in the report is a British survey which disclosed that for every 1,000 births there were 7.3 cases of congenital heart disease among the progeny of smoking mothers as compared to 4.7 among those of non-smokers.

Future articles will deal more specifically with some of these items and will touch upon areas such as the legal action being taken in some states.

#### "COOKBOOK"

Kappa Sigma presents a BYOB on Friday, Jan. 18 from 8:30 - 1 a.m. featuring Boston's number one band, "COOKBOOK", in the student center.

#### VETERANS! AFFAIRS

Mr. Jeff C. Dube, a 1969 graduate of NHC has been appointed to replace Mr. Raymond Mur'v as Director of Veterans' Affairs at NHC. If is a native of Peterborough, N. H. and is a U. S. Navy Veteran. After graduation from NHC, Jeff served as a methods analyst with N. H. Insurance Group. Jeff was a member of the staff of N. H. Employees Association as a research and information officer; and prior to his appointment at NHC was with the Executive Department in the State of New Hampshire.

Jeff is married to the former Ann Marie Cloutier of Lincoln, N. H. and resides at 12 English Village Road, Manchester.

### PLACEMENT RECRUITING

Ms. Edith Antunes, Director of Placement, reports that three companies will send interviewers to NHC next week. If you are interested in discussing employment with the following companies, please stop at the Placement office, Frost 89 or 89A to make your appointments as soon as possible.

Jan. 21 Metropolitan Life

Jan. 22 Grand Union

Jan. 25 Travelers

There are openings for all majors with G Union and Travelers, and for Business Management majors with Metropolitan.

#### NEWSPAPER MEETING

There will be a newspaper meeting today at 12 noon in S14. Anyone interested in working on the student newspaper is invited to attend.

#### HUMANITIES COMMITTEE

The Humanities Committee is looking for people to serve on the committee. The purpose of the committee is to introduce political and cultural speakers, films and programs to the student body and the community. Membership is open to all members of the college. Anyone interested in being a member of the Humanities Committee should contact Brian Gorden in the Student Activities office.

#### NHC ACCOUNTING ASSOC.

A meeting is planned for the NHC Accounting Association. Topics on the agenda include nomination of officers, planning activities for the remainder of the year, and the possibility of organizing a chapter of Beta Alpha Psi, the national accounting honor fraternity, on the NHC campus. GET INVOLVED Monday, January 21 at 12 noon in F58.